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LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 
AGENDA 

 
1.   Election of Chairman/woman  
 To elect a Chairman/woman for the meeting. 

 
2.   Apologies  
 To receive apologies for absence, including notifications of any 

changes to the membership of the Committee. 
 

3.   Minutes (Pages 3 - 4) 
 To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting of a Sub-

Committee held on 10 December 2015. 
 

4.   Declarations of interests 
 

 

(a)   To receive declarations of non pecuniary interests in respect of 
items on this agenda 

 

 For reference:  Having declared their non pecuniary interest 
members may remain in the meeting and speak and, vote on the 
matter in question.  A completed disclosure of interests form should 
be returned to the Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 

(b)   To receive declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests in respect 
of items on this agenda 

 

 For reference:  Where a Member has a disclosable pecuniary 
interest he/she must leave the meeting during consideration of the 
item.  However, the Member may remain in the meeting to make 
representations, answer questions or give evidence if the public 
have a right to do so, but having done so the Member must then 
immediately leave the meeting, may not vote and must not 
improperly seek to influence the outcome of the matter.  A 
completed disclosure of interests form should be returned to the 
Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 
(Please Note:  If Members and Officers wish to seek advice on any 
potential interests they may have, they should contact Governance 
Support or Legal Services prior to the meeting.) 
 

5.   Urgent items  
 To consider any other items that the Chairman decides are urgent. 

 
6.   Taxi Driver Report (Pages 5 - 32) 
 To consider a report on the above. 

 



 
 

Minutes of the Licensing Sub-Committee 
 

10 December 2015 
 

-: Present :- 
 

Councillors Doggett, King and Stubley 
 
 

 
34. Election of Chairman/woman  

 
Councillor Doggett was elected as Chairman for the meeting. 
 

35. Minutes  
 
The Minutes of the meeting of the Sub-Committee held on 3 September 2015 
were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

36. Application for Torbay Council Driver's Licence  
 
Members considered a report on an application for a Torbay Council issued 
Driver’s Licence.  Members were informed that the applicant, Mr Nasim, had 
previously had his licence revoked by a Licensing Sub-Committee on 19 
December 2013.  On the 19 December 2013, Mr Nasim’s licence had been 
revoked because Members at the time were no longer satisfied that Mr Nasim 
remained a ‘fit and proper person’ to hold such a licence. 
 
At the Licensing Sub-Committee, Members heard the circumstances surrounding 
the revocation of Mr Nasim’s previous licence and the steps he had since taken to 
address his behaviour. 
 
Decision 
 
That Mr Imran Nasim's application for a Torbay Council Driver's Licence be 
approved subject to the following conditions: 
 

i) That Mr Nasim formally applies to the Licensing Authority for a Driver’s 
Licence and carries out the necessary requirements of that application. 

  
ii) During the initial three month period of Mr Nasim's licence, Mr Nasim will 

be required to attend anger management appointments, at least once per 
month with evidence of attendance being submitted to the Licensing 
Authority; 

 
iii) During the initial six months period of Mr Nasim’s licence, Mr Nasim will be 

required to meet once a month with a Licensing Enforcement Officer of the 
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Licensing Sub-Committee   Thursday, 10 December 2015 
 

 

Licensing Authority, for support, monitoring and to address any issues of 
concern that may arise; and 

 
iv) That the anger management appointments and appointments with the 

Licensing Enforcement Officer shall alternate on a fortnightly basis. 
 
Reasons for Decision 
 
Members were initially mindful to refuse the approval of a Driver’s Licence in 
respect of Mr Nasim, because they could not be satisfied that the two year period 
which had elapsed between the violent incident and the similar incident which 
occurred only eight weeks prior to that was a long enough period for Mr Nasim to 
demonstrate that lessons had been learnt and that he was a reformed character 
which in turn, met their expectation of what is a ‘fit and proper’ person to hold such 
a licence. This coupled with short length of time that Mr Nasim had voluntarily 
undertaken sessions of anger management, did not reassure them that Mr Nasim 
would have in place the necessary support should issues arise again as they had 
when he was previously a licensed driver and on duty. 
 
However after careful consideration of all the written and oral Representations, 
Members resolved to approve the granting of the licence, having been satisfied 
that the conditions imposed with this approval would eliminate their immediate 
concerns. 
 
In coming to that decision, Members gave careful consideration to their primary 
duty in ensuring public safety and had regard to the fact that at no time was Mr 
Nasim’s violence or aggression directed towards any members of the public or 
customers. Therefore they were satisfied that the test set out in page 7 of the 
report was met with a conclusive yes. 
 
Members were reassured to note that Mr Nasim had not come to the attention of 
Devon and Cornwall Constabulary during the two year period since his Driver’s 
Licence was revoked. This was evidenced by the author of the reports submission 
when reviewing Mr Nasim’s Disclosure and Barring Service check. 
 
In concluding, Members noted Mr Nasim’s evident remorse and notable maturity in 
his submissions and when questioned what he would do differently if faced with 
similar circumstances, Members were reassured by his responses and with the 
additional conditions, that he was unlikely to repeat the behaviour which led to the 
revocation of his previous licence. 
 
Should issues of concern arise following Mr Nasim being granted a Driver’s 
Licence, Members would encourage those responsible for issuing and monitoring 
driver’s licensed by Torbay Council to return Mr Nasim before a Licensing Sub-
Committee, where appropriate action can be taken to address these concerns. 
 
 
 
 

Chairman/woman 
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  Public Agenda Item: Yes 
   
Title: Review of Torbay Council Driver’s Licence  
  
Wards 
Affected: 

All 

  
To: Licensing Sub-Committee On: 2nd June 2016 
    
Key Decision: No   
   
Change to 
Budget: 

No Change to Policy 
Framework: 

No 
 

   

Contact Officer: Steve Cox 
 Telephone: 01803 208034 
  E.mail: Steve.cox@torbay.gov.uk 
 

 
1. What we are trying to achieve 
 
1.1 This report concerns a Torbay Council Licensed Driver who Torbay Council has 

received a number of complaints in respect of his conduct whilst on duty as a 
licensed driver. This report is to consider whether the licensed driver remains a 
‘fit and proper person’ to hold a Torbay Council Driver’s Licence. 

 
2. Recommendation(s) for decision 
 
2.1 There is no recommendation. 

 
3. Key points and reasons for recommendations 
 
3.1 By the provisions of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, 

Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney Carriages, 
Private Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
3.2 Sections 51 and 59 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

respectively state that a district council shall not grant a licence to drive a private 
hire vehicle or hackney carriage unless they are satisfied that the driver is a ‘fit 
and proper person to hold a driver’s licence’. 

 
3.3 Section 61 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 states that a 

district council may suspend or revoke or refuse to renew the licence of a driver 
of a hackney carriage or a private hire vehicle on any of the following grounds:—  

(a) that he has since the grant of the licence—  

(i) been convicted of an offence involving dishonesty, indecency or 
violence; or  
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(ii) been convicted of an offence under or has failed to comply with 
the provisions of the Act of 1847 or of this Part of this Act; or  

(b) any other reasonable cause.  

 
3.4 In the past 4 months Torbay Council has received five complaints about Mr 

Rodney Woolacott’s conduct whilst on duty as a licensed driver. The complaints 
relate specifically to Mr Rodney Woolacott losing his temper and on several 
occasions, becoming aggressive. 

 
3.5 It is the Officers opinion that the conduct alleged against Mr Rodney Wollacott 

calls in to question whether he remains a fit and proper person to hold a Drivers 
Licence issued by Torbay Council, as required under Sections 51 and 59 Local 
Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976. 

 
3.6 There is a right of Appeal against the Licensing Sub-Committees decision to the 

Magistrates’ Court within 21 days from the date of a Notice following the 
decision. 

 
For more detailed information on this proposal please refer to the Supporting 
Information. 
 
Frances Hughes   
Assistant Director Community and Customer Service 
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Supporting information to Report  
 
A1. Introduction and history 
 
A1.1 By the provisions of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, 

Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney Carriages, 
Private Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
A1.2 Sections 51 and 59 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

respectively state that a district council shall not grant a licence to drive a private 
hire vehicle or hackney carriage unless they are satisfied that the driver is a ‘fit 
and proper person to hold a driver’s licence’.  

 
A1.3 Section 61 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 states that a 

district council may suspend or revoke or refuse to renew the licence of a driver 
of a hackney carriage or a private hire vehicle on any of the following grounds:—  

(a) that he has since the grant of the licence—  

(i) been convicted of an offence involving dishonesty, indecency or 
violence; or  

(ii) been convicted of an offence under or has failed to comply with 
the provisions of the Act of 1847 or of this Part of this Act; or  

(b) any other reasonable cause.  

  
A1.4 Mr Rodney Woolacott has been the subject of a series of recent complaints in 

respect of his conduct whilst on duty as a licensed driver. These are listed in 
date order below, with any responses received from Mr Rodney Woolacott 
included as appendices.  

 
A1.5 On the 2nd December 2015 a complaint was received that related to Mr Rodney 

Woolacott not being able to take a customer with a wheelchair, folded away in 
the boot of the vehicle, due to personal belongings being in that boot. The 
customer was requested to take the vehicles behind. The driver of the vehicle 
behind quite correctly pointed out that vehicles should be taken in order. This 
resulted in Mr Rodney Woolacott becoming aggressive. The matter was resolved 
informally with the Vehicle Licence Owner. 

 
A1.6 On the 26th February 2016 Torbay Council received the following complaint 

about an incident which occurred on the 24th February 2016, involving Mr 
Rodney Woolacott.  

 
 customer states he was assaulted by a taxi driver 24/02/2016 2.45pm short rank 

opposite hoopers Torquay Taxi driver 76 the customer was driving pulled up 
opposite hoopers not on taxi rank to pick up wife he signalled to the Taxi driver 
to come around him The Taxi driver pulled up along the customer car shout & 
using unreasonable language the taxi driver then pulled in front of customer car 
got out took photo of customer no plate & then took photos of customer still 
using bad language customer asked him to stop taking photos of him personally 
but taxi driver declined with bad language. Taxi driver pulled open car door spat 
in face of customer still using bad language. A full statement has been given to 
the police as the altercation continued but has no crime no at this time but the 
police are contacting (name removed) tomorrow 25/02/2016 (Name removed) is 

Page 7



  

disabled cannot walk at all unaided 
 

A letter was sent to Mr Rodney Woolacott dated the 26th February 2016, see 
Appendix one regarding the above matter. A letter of reply was received dated 
1st March 2016. See Appendix two.  

 
A1.7 This matter was referred to the Police at the time but I am led to believe that they 

are no longer pursuing it. CCTV footage did record part of the incident, though 
not the more serious allegations. Four images from that footage are produced. 
See Appendix three. The sequence of is events is as follows. Mr Rodney 
Woolacott arrived on the scene in his vehicle a little before 14:55 and spoke with 
the driver of the other vehicle. Both drivers remained in their vehicles during this 
exchange. Mr Woolacott then parked his vehicle in the short Strand Taxi Rank 
and the first image shows Mr Rodney Woolacott walking to the other vehicle at 
14:55. Mr Rodney Woolacott used what appears to be a camera, which is not 
illustrated, and then walked to the driver’s window to assumedly speak with the 
driver from the other vehicle. It is assumed that a conversation took place, 
though all we can be certain of is that Mr Rodney Woolacott was at the vehicle 
window for approximately five minutes. What is alleged is not viewable from the 
CCTV footage. Mr Rodney Woolacott then walked around to the front of the 
vehicle and stood there for 17 minutes, impeding the other vehicle to move away 
between 15:00 and 15:18 until a Police car arrived. See images 2 to 4. 

 
A1.8 On the 26th February 2016 Torbay Council received a letter from a member of 

the public about general taxi and harbourside matters. It however included a 
paragraph, on the second page, referring to the driver of Plate 76, 412 DDV. The 
driver of that plate is Mr Rodney Woolacott. The member of the public alleged 
that Mr Rodney Woolacott swore and made threats to him, namely he was going 
to throw him in the harbour. See Appendix four. 

 
A1.9 On the 23rd March 2016 Torbay Council received a complaint about Mr Rodney 

Woolacott’s driving. See below. 
 
 whilst approaching splatford split I could not move over to the left lane as swiftly 

as the driver above wanted me too, as I moved over he held his horn down, 
made hand gesticulations followed by flashing his lights. on getting to the top of 
telegraph hill A380 I caught up with the driver due to slow moving traffic, it 
became apparent that the driver was continuing to feel affronted due to my 
inability to move over swiftly enough and began a very dangerous game. whilst 
behind me, and he would not allow me or any other car driver to overtake him he 
continually speeded up and braked when alongside vehicles on the left 
handside, matching their speeds often slowing from over 80mph to 55 mph, this 
continued with every vehicle, once passed the left hand vehicle he would speed 
up, at one point I hung back at 75 mph and he was at least 800 meters ahead 
continuing to speed up until another vehicle on the left was reached then slam 
his brakes on, at one point just past the ideford dip he went alongside a coach 
and stayed in that road position for over a mile before speeding up, this 
continued until the flyover by which time there was a long queue of traffic in the 
right hand lane, drivers trying to undertake to get past him. at the flyover split as I 
pulled into the left lane to turn off her positioned his vehicle in such a manner it 
looked as this behaviour was going to continue or he was about to attempt to pull 
into the left and cut me up. on all occasions where the was long stretches of 
empty left hand lanes he would position his vehicle in a manner which looked as 
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if he was going to pull into the left lane at times straddling the left lane to prevent 
any undertaking from the cars queuing behind myself. due to speeding up and 
slowing down between cars on the left lane he continually prevented me from 
pulling over to the left, speeding up and beginning to straddle the middle lane. 
the driving, the aggression and the control this driver was attempting to 
manipulate over myself and the vast number of vehicles stuck behind him during 
this episode of unacceptable driving was incredibly dangerous, causing driver to 
attempt to undertake him and other road users due to the frustration of this 
pathetic game. 

 
Torbay Council sent a letter to Mr Rodney Woolacott dated the 1st April 2016 
about the incident. See Appendix five.  

 
A1.10 On the 3rd April 2016 Torbay Council received a complaint about Mr Rodney 

Woolacott refusing to carry a guide dog for the blind. This is a potential offence 
under Section 168 Equality Act 2010. The complaint continues to say that Mr 
Rodney Woolacott was rude. See Appendix six. Mr Craig Noble, Licensing 
Enforcement Officer, rang Mr Rodney Woolacott to discuss the matter with him. 
In response to this call, Torbay Council received a letter from Mr Woolacott dated 
3rd April 2016. See Appendix seven. 

 
A1.11 All of the complaints relate specifically to Mr Rodney Woolacott losing his temper 

and on several occasions, becoming aggressive. A letter was sent to Mr Rodney 
Woolacott dated the 6th April 2016, inviting him to submit any information that he 
would wish Committee Members to consider in coming to their decision. See 
Appendix eight. 

 
A1.12 Mr Rodney Woolacott responded via his solicitor to the remaining allegations in a 

letter from them dated 21st April 2016. See Appendix nine.  
 
A1.13 Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriage & Private Hire Licensing Policy states; 
 

In setting out its Policy, the Licensing Authority seeks to promote the following 
objectives: 

 The safety and health of drivers and the public; 

 Vehicle safety, comfort and access; 

 To prevent crime and disorder and to protect the public; 

 To encourage environmental sustainability. 
Public safety is paramount, and this Licensing Authority seeks to ensure through 
its licensing regime that all taxi and private hire vehicles are fit for purpose and 
that their drivers and/or operators are fit and proper persons.  

 
A1.14 Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriage & Private Hire Licensing Policy goes on to 

say;  
 

1 General Policy 
 

1.1 Each case will be decided on its own merits. 
 

1.2 The Licensing Authority has a duty to ensure, so far as possible, that 
applicants are ‘fit and proper’ persons to hold licences and in the absence 
of a judicially approved definition of “fit and proper”, the Licensing 
Authority use the test of: 
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“Would the Officer charged with the ability to grant a licence allow their 
son or daughter, spouse or partner, mother or father, grandson or 
granddaughter, or any other person for whom they care, to get into a 
licensed vehicle with the applicant alone” 
 
The wording of this test originates from Button, J. T. H. (1999), Taxis – 
Licensing Law and Practice, Butterworths, London. 
 

1.3 The overriding consideration is the safety of the public. The Licensing 
Authority has a duty to ensure so far as possible that those licensed to 
drive hackney carriage and private hire vehicles are suitable persons to 
do so, that they are safe drivers with good driving records and adequate 
experience, sober, courteous, mentally and physically fit. An aspect of this 
is the extent to which previous convictions, including but not limited to 
convictions of dishonesty, sexual offences, traffic offences, violence and 
drugs, indicate that a person is not a ‘fit and proper’ person and would not 
take advantage of passengers or abuse or assault them. 
 

A1.15 A letter advising Mr Rodney Woolacott of this hearing was hand delivered to his 
solicitor on the 25th May 2016 and copied to his home address by post. See 
Appendix ten. 

 
A1.16 There is a right of Appeal against the Licensing Sub-Committees decision to the 

Magistrates’ Court within 21 days from the date of a Notice following the 
decision. 

 
A2. Risk assessment of preferred option 
 
A2.1 Outline of significant key risks 
 
A2.1.1 Due to the number and nature of the complaints, there is in the Officer’s opinion 

a potential risk to public safety, should Mr Rodney Woolacott continue to drive a 
licensed vehicle as granted by Torbay Council.  

 
A2.1.2 If Mr Rodney Woolacott Torbay Council issued Drivers Licence is suspended or 

revoked; there is a risk of an Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court.  
 

A3. Options 
 
A3.1 The options are: 
  

(i) to revoke Mr Rodney Woolacott’s Torbay Council Driver’s Licence, 
without immediate effect; 
 

(ii) to revoke Mr Rodney Woolacott’s Torbay Council Driver’s Licence, 
with immediate effect; 
 

(iii) to suspend Mr Rodney Woolacott’s Torbay Council Driver’s 
Licence. 

 
(iv) to issue Mr Rodney Woolacott with a warning; and/or  
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(v) to do nothing. 
 

A4. Summary of resource implications 
 
A4.1 There are some resource implications if there is an Appeal to the Magistrates’ 

Court. 
 
A5. What impact will there be on equalities, environmental sustainability and 

crime and disorder? 
 
A5.1 There are no environmental sustainability issues. However, should Mr Rodney 

Woolacott continue to work as a Torbay Council Licensed Driver, there is always 
the potentially that similar issues may arise, which would result in an equalities 
and/or a crime and disorder matter that needs to be addressed. 

 
A6. Consultation and Customer Focus 
 
A6.1 There has been no public consultation on this matter and there is no requirement 

for the Committee to consult the public in this matter. 
 
A7. Are there any implications for other Business Units? 
 
A7.1 There are no implications for other business units. 
 
Annexes 
 
Appendix 1 Letter to Mr Rodney Woolacott dated 26th February 2016 
 
Appendix 2 Letter from Mr Rodney Woolacott dated 1st March 2016 
 
Appendix 3 Four still images from CCTV footage from 24th February 2016 
 
Appendix 4 Letter received dated 26th February 2016 
 
Appendix 5 Letter to Mr Rodney Woolacott dated 1st April 2016 
 
Appendix 6 Emailed complaint dated 3rd April 2016 about carrying guide dogs 
 
Appendix 7 Letter from Mr Rodney Woolacott dated 3rd April 2016 
 
Appendix 8 Letter to Mr Rodney Woolacott dated 6th April 2016 
 
Appendix 9 Letter from Mr Rodney Woolacott’s solicitors dated 21st April 2016 
 
Appendix 10 Letter to Mr Rodney Woolacott’s solicitors dated 25th May 2016 
 
 
Documents available in members’ rooms 
 
None 

 
Background Papers: 
The following documents/files were used to compile this report: 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste 
disposal and clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● 
tourism, harbours and economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, 

museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me. 

 
 Please reply to: Mr Craig Noble 

 Community Safety 
c/o Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
TORQUAY 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

Mr R G Woolacott 
 
(Address removed) 

My ref: R:226834/CAN 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208025 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 26 February 2016 

 

 
Dear Mr Woolacott 
 
Re: Complaint Received 
 
I have received a complaint from a member of the public who has made some serious allegations 
about your conduct and behaviour. The complaint is regarding an issue which took place close to 
the Short Rank, opposite Hoopers on Torquay Harbourside, the alleged incident happened at 
approximately 14.45 on the 24th February 2016. The complainant alleges that he temporarily 
parked his vehicle behind the short rank so he could pick up his wife in the area; he recognises 
that he was illegally parked but he states he was not parked on the Taxi Rank at any time. He then 
states that you pulled up alongside his vehicle and started shouting and using offensive and foul 
language. He goes on to say that you then pulled onto the Taxi Rank and got out of your vehicle 
and started taking photographs of him and his number plate. He states that he asked you to stop 
taking photographs of him personally but you declined to stop and at this point you again used 
offensive and foul language. The complainant then alleges that you opened his car door and spat 
at him, in his face and continued to use offensive and foul language, he is also alleging that you 
threw a punch at him through the open window of his vehicle. He also says that you prevented him 
from leaving the area by standing in front of his vehicle and refusing to move. The driver of the 
other vehicle has made a full statement to the Police who I believe are investigating the matter. I 
have to advise you that I have requested CCTV footage from the area taken at the time of the 
incident as this may assist my investigation into the incident.  
 
Torbay Council expects all of its drivers to act in a professional and positive manner at all times 
under all circumstances. I understand you were obviously frustrated by the actions of the driver 
parking where he did but as previously stated he did not park on the Taxi Rank at any time. I am 
unsure why you felt it was necessary to photograph him and prevent him from moving his vehicle. 
 
I now need you to respond to this letter, in writing, as soon as possible and in any case no later 
than Tuesday 8 March 2016. You should look on your written response as your opportunity to give 
your version of events and tell me of any mitigating factors you may feel are relevant. Once I have 
received your response I will then be able to decide if the matter should be referred to the 
Licensing Committee for a decision on any possible further action. 
 
I look forward to receiving your response, should you require any further information please contact 
the Licensing Office on the telephone number above. 
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Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
Mr Craig Noble 
Licensing Enforcement Officer 
Licensing and Public Protection 
 
 

 
Please note that, apart from personal details subject to the Data Protection Act, information 
contained in this letter may be divulged to members of the public under the Freedom of Information 
Act 2000. 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste 
disposal and clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● 
tourism, harbours and economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, 

museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me. 

 
 Please reply to: Mr Craig Noble 

 Community Safety 
c/o Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
TORQUAY 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

Mr R Woolacott 
 
(Address Removed) 

My ref: R:227633/CAN 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208025 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 1 April 2016 

 

Dear Mr Woolacott 
 
Re: Complaint Received 
 
I have received another complaint from another member of the public alleging aggressive and poor 
behavior and dangerous driving. The complaint has clearly identified the vehicle involved as the 
vehicle you drive,  Plate Number 76 – Registration Number 413 DDV. I have detailed the complaint 
below as received in this office on the 23rd March 2016:- 
 
whilst approaching splatford split I could not move over to the left lane as swiftly as the driver above 
wanted me too, as I moved over he held his horn down, made hand gesticulations followed by flashing his 
lights. on getting to the top of telegraph hill A380 I caught up with the driver due to slow moving traffic, it 
became apparent that the driver was continuing to feel affronted due to my inability to move over swiftly 
enough and began a very dangerous game and he would not allow me or any other car driver to overtake 
him he continually speeded up and braked when alongside vehicles on the left handside, matching their 
speeds often slowing from over 80mph to 55 mph, this continued with every vehicle, once passed the left 
hand vehicle he would speed up, at one point I hung back at 75 mph and he was at least 800 meters ahead 
continuing to speed up until another vehicle on the left was reached then slam his brakes on, at one point 
just past the ideford dip he went alongside a coach and stayed in that road position for over a mile before 
speeding up, this continued until the flyover by which time there was a long queue of traffic in the right 
hand lane, drivers trying to undertake to get past him. at the flyover split as I pulled into the left lane to 
turn off he positioned his vehicle in such a manner it looked as this behaviour was going to continue or he 
was about to attempt to pull into the left and cut me up. on all occasions where the was long stretches of 
empty left hand lanes he would position his vehicle in a manner which looked as if he was going to pull 
into the left lane at times straddling the left lane to prevent any undertaking from the cars queuing behind 
myself. due to speeding up and slowing down between cars on the left lane he continually prevented me 
from pulling over to the left, speeding up and beginning to straddle the middle lane. the driving, the 
aggression and the control this driver was attempting to manipulate over myself and the vast number of 
vehicles stuck behind him during this episode of unacceptable driving was incredibly dangerous, causing 
driver to attempt to undertake him and other road users due to the frustration of this pathetic game. 
 
What I now need you to do is respond to this complaint, in writing, to me as soon as possible and 
in any case no later than 12th April 2016. Once I have received your response I will be in a position 
to decide what further action, if any, to take in regard of this matter. 
 
Should you require any further information please contact the Licensing Office on the telephone 
number above. 
 
Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
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Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
Mr Craig Noble 
Licensing Enforcement Officer 
Licensing and Public Protection 
 
 

 
Please note that, apart from personal details subject to the Data Protection Act, information 
contained in this letter may be divulged to members of the public under the Freedom of Information 
Act 2000. 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste 
disposal and clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● 
tourism, harbours and economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, 

museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me. 

 
 Please reply to: Mr Steve Cox 

 Community Safety 
c/o Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
TORQUAY 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

 
Mr Rodney Woolacott 
 
(address removed) 

My ref: R:227915/SJC 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208025 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 6th April 2016 

 

Dear Mr Woolacott 
 
Re: Complaints about your aggressive behaviour, and about your refusal to carry a 
wheelchair and a guide dog for the blind 
 
I am writing to you about a series of complaints and behaviour that appears to form a pattern that I 
would consider to be unacceptable as a Torbay Licensed Driver. I am therefore advising you that it 
is my intention to take this matter to a Licensing Sub-Committee for them to consider whether you 
remain a ‘fit and proper person’ to hold a Torbay Council issued Drivers Licence.  
 
I will list the main complaints below so that you are able to consider them and should you wish to 
present any information to the committee within the committee report, to send that to me in writing 
by Thursday 14th April 2016. Some of these you will have seen and commented on before so I will 
include those responses within the committee report.  
 
I currently anticipate the date of the hearing will be on Thursday 28th April 2016 commencing at 
9.30am in the Meadfoot Room at Torquay Town Hall, Castle Circus, Torquay TQ1 3DR. You will 
also get the opportunity at this hearing to present any responses to the complaints. I will send you 
the committee report and confirm the date nearer the time. 
 
On the 2nd December 2015, the allegation is that you refused to take a fare as they had a 
wheelchair that needed to be placed into the boot of your vehicle, but that was not possible as it 
was full of your personal belongings. You referred the fare to the vehicle behind who wasn’t very 
happy with your approach and this resulted in an argument between you. 
 
On the 26th February 2016 Torbay Council received a letter of complaint about taxi parking on the 
Harbourside Bus Bays and a paragraph in this letter refers to the driver of Plate 76, 412 DDV, your 
vehicle,  swearing and making threats to a person, namely you were going to throw him in the 
harbour. 
 
A second complaint Torbay Council received on the 26th February 2016, in relation to an incident 
on the 24th February 2016. In this complaint you allegedly punch and spat at a member of the 
public who had parked his vehicle illegally but not on a rank. There is some CCTV footage of the 
incident, which shows you getting out of your vehicle and taking photographs of the offending 
vehicle and its driver it also shows you stopping the driver leaving the area for a considerable 
period of time by standing in front of his vehicle.  
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On the 23rd March 2016 a complaint was received regarding your driving standards. The content of 
that complaint are subject to a letter from Craig Noble dated 1st April 2016, however for the 
purposes of this letter I copy the allegations below. 
 
whilst approaching splatford split I could not move over to the left lane as swiftly as the driver 
above wanted me too, as I moved over he held his horn down, made hand gesticulations followed 
by flashing his lights. on getting to the top of telegraph hill A380 I caught up with the driver due to 
slow moving traffic, it became apparent that the driver was continuing to feel affronted due to my 
inability to move over swiftly enough and began a very dangerous game. whilst behind me, and he 
would not allow me or any other car driver to overtake him he continually speeded up and braked 
when alongside vehicles on the left handside, matching their speeds often slowing from over 
80mph to 55 mph, this continued with every vehicle, once passed the left hand vehicle he would 
speed up, at one point I hung back at 75 mph and he was at least 800 meters ahead continuing to 
speed up until another vehicle on the left was reached then slam his brakes on, at one point just 
past the ideford dip he went alongside a coach and stayed in that road position for over a mile 
before speeding up, this continued until the flyover by which time there was a long queue of traffic 
in the right hand lane, drivers trying to undertake to get past him. at the flyover split as I pulled into 
the left lane to turn off her positioned his vehicle in such a manner it looked as this behaviour was 
going to continue or he was about to attempt to pull into the left and cut me up. on all occasions 
where the was long stretches of empty left hand lanes he would position his vehicle in a manner 
which looked as if he was going to pull into the left lane at times straddling the left lane to prevent 
any undertaking from the cars queuing behind myself. due to speeding up and slowing down 
between cars on the left lane he continually prevented me from pulling over to the left, speeding up 
and beginning to straddle the middle lane. the driving, the aggression and the control this driver 
was attempting to manipulate over myself and the vast number of vehicles stuck behind him during 
this episode of unacceptable driving was incredibly dangerous, causing driver to attempt to 
undertake him and other road users due to the frustration of this pathetic game. 
 
On the 2nd April 2016 you were approached by two females, one with a guide dog for the blind and 
you refused to carry them, which is an offence in itself, however in addition to that the allegation is 
that you were rude to them.  
 
All five of these complaints share the allegation that you were unable to control your temper and 
act in a manner expected of a professional driver, furthermore in several cases you became 
aggressive and arguably committed offences under several pieces of legislation. 
 
As stated above, if you wish to include any information within the committee report, you need to 
provide that in writing by the 14th April 2016. 
 
Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
Mr Steve Cox 
Environmental Health Manager Commercial 
Licensing and Public Protection 

 
Please note that, apart from personal details subject to the Data Protection Act, information 
contained in this letter may be divulged to members of the public under the Freedom of Information 
Act 2000. 
 

Page 28



Page 29

Agenda Item 6
Appendix 9



Page 30



Page 31



 
 

 
 

Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste 
disposal and clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● 
tourism, harbours and economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, 

museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me. 

 
 Please reply to: Mr Steve Cox 

 Community Safety 
c/o Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
TORQUAY 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

 
WBW Solicitors 
24 Tor Hill Road 
Torquay 
TQ2 5RD 

My ref: R:227915/SJC 

Your ref: DYE/APL 

Telephone: 01803 208025 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 25th May 2016 

 

Dear Sir 
 
Re: Mr Rodney Woolacott – Hearing at Licensing Sub Committee 2nd June 2016 
 
I am writing to you with regard to our discussion on the 24th May 2016, and the agreement that the 
hearing regarding your client will be heard on Thursday 2nd June 2016 at 10am. I can confirm that 
this will be held in the Meadfoot Room at Torquay Town Hall, Castle Circus, Torquay, TQ1 3DR. 
The viewing of the CCTV footage has been arranged for 9am so if you or your clients barrister can 
contact me when you arrive at the Town Hall reception.  
 
I would strongly advise that your client attends, to be able to make representation to the committee 
and to answer any questions.  
 
I enclose a copy of the committee report for your information.  
 
If you have any questions then please do not hesitate to contact me.  
 
Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
Mr Steve Cox 
Environmental Health Manager Commercial 
Licensing and Public Protection 

 
Please note that, apart from personal details subject to the Data Protection Act, information 
contained in this letter may be divulged to members of the public under the Freedom of Information 
Act 2000. 
 
CC  Mr Rodney Woolacott, (Address withheld) 
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